At a Public Hearing of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors
Held in the General District Courtroom at Sussex Judicial Center

15098 Courthouse Road, Sussex VA on

Thursday, May 21, 2009 at 7:00 p.m.

MINUTES

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT



T. Wayne Birdsong



Charlie E. Caple, Jr.



C. Eric Fly




Wayne M. Harrell



Harris L. Parker




BOARD MEMBER ABSENT



Rufus E. Tyler, Sr.

STAFF PRESENT
Mary E. Jones, County Administrator

Henry A. Thompson, Sr., County Attorney

Jerry L. Whitaker, Director of Finance

George E. Morrison, III, Deputy County Administrator

Deborah A. Davis, Assistant to County Administrator

ITEM 1 - CALL TO ORDER

The May 21, 2009 public hearing meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Fly.

ITEM 2 - ADOPTION OF AGENDA
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the agenda of the May 21, 2009 Public Hearing Meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adopted as presented.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 3 - PUBLIC HEARING
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR PARKER, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors shall hereby enter Public Hearing to consider the Secondary System Six Year Plan and Construction Budget, as presented by staff of the Virginia Department of Transportation.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 3(a) – Secondary System Six Year Plan & Construction Budget

Mr. William Richardson, Assistant Residency Administrator, Waverly Residency of the Virginia Department of Transportation addressed the Board. He provided a report of the Secondary System Six Year Plan and Construction Budget. (A copy of the plan and the budget are retained in the May 21, 2009 Board packet).
ITEM 4 - PUBLIC COMMENT

Comments were heard from Mr. Keith Blowe, Courthouse District.
ITEM 5 - RETURN TO REGULAR SESSION

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors shall hereby return to regular session.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 6 - ACTION OF PUBLIC HEARING ITEM
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR HARRELL seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that Sections 33.1-23 and 33.1-23.4 of the 1950 Code of Virginia, as amended, provides the opportunity for each county to work with the Virginia Department of Transportation in developing a Secondary Six-Year Road Plan; and,
WHEREAS, this Board had previously agreed to assist in the preparation of this Plan, in accordance with the Virginia Department of Transportation policies and procedures, and participated in a public hearing on the proposed Plan (2009/10 through 2014/15) as well as the Construction Priority List (2009/10) on May 21, 2009, after duly advertised so that all citizens of the County had the opportunity to participate in said hearing and to make comments and recommendations concerning the proposed Plan and Priority List; and,
WHEREAS, William E. Richardson, Jr., Assistant Residency Administrator, Virginia Department of Transportation, appeared before the Board of Supervisors and recommended approval of the Six-Year Plan for Secondary Roads (2009/10 through 2014/15) and the Construction Priority List (2009/10) for Sussex County; and,
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that since said Plan appears to be in the best interests of the Secondary Road System in Sussex County and of the citizens residing on the Secondary System, said Secondary Six-Year Plan (2009/10 through 2014/15) and Construction Priority List (2009/10) are hereby approved as presented at the public hearing.

The priority list is as follows:
	Sussex County

	Proposed Priority List

	Six Year Plan 2009-10 thru 2014-15

	
	
	
	
	

	Priority
	Route
	From
	Length
	Estimated Cost

	 
	 
	To
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	1
	718
	Route 735
	0.7
	75,000

	
	Pine Tree Road
	0.7 miles E Route 735
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	2
	626
	South Int. Route 636
	0.6
	4,285,708

	
	Courthouse Road
	Route 632
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	3
	635
	Bridge at Magus
	0.1
	447,000

	
	Stokes Road
	Mill Pond
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	


Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 7 - ADJOURNMENT

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the May 21, 2009 public hearing meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adjourned.

Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

At a Regular Meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors

Held in the General District Courtroom at Sussex Judicial Center

15098 Courthouse Road, Sussex VA on

Thursday, May 21, 2009 at 7:30 p.m.

MINUTES

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT



T. Wayne Birdsong



Charlie E. Caple, Jr.



C. Eric Fly




Wayne M. Harrell



Harris L. Parker

BOARD MEMBER ABSENT


Rufus E. Tyler, Sr.

STAFF PRESENT
Mary E. Jones, County Administrator

Henry A. Thompson, Sr., County Attorney

Jerry L. Whitaker, Director of Finance

George E. Morrison, III, Deputy County Administrator

Deborah A. Davis, Assistant to County Administrator

ITEM 1 - CALL TO ORDER

The May 21, 2009 meeting was called to order by Chairman Fly; the Invocation was offered by Supervisor Birdsong and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by all.
ITEM 2 - ADOPTION OF REGULAR AGENDA
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR CAPLE, seconded by SUPERVISOR PARKER and carried: RESOLVED that the Regular Agenda of the May 21, 2009 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adopted with one addition: Under County Administrator’s Report, add Item 8, Waverly Rescue Squad Letter.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 3 - ADOPTION OF CONSENT AGENDA
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR HARRELL and carried: RESOLVED that the Consent Agenda of the May 21, 2009 meeting of the Sussex County Board of Supervisors is hereby adopted inclusive of the following: (1) Approval of Minutes of the April 16, 2009 Budget Work Session, April 16, 2009 Regular Meeting, April 21, 2009 Budget Work Session and May 4, 2009 Budget Work Session;  (2) Warrants and Vouchers in the amount of $635,452.59; and (3) Payroll Deduction Checks in the amount of $139,213.67.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 4 – STANDING REPORTS
ITEM 4(a) – Health Department - absent
ITEM 4(b) Highways, Streets & Roads

Mr. William Richardson, Assistant Residency Administrator, Waverly Residency of the Virginia Department of Transportation, addressed the Board. He provided the following information: 
· Route 605 will be re-surfaced beginning May 27, 2009.  The road will be temporarily closed and detour signs will be place accordingly.
· Grass will continue to be mowed along primary roads.

· As part of VDOT’s budget cuts, the Waverly Residency Office will be closed probably some time next fiscal year.

Chairman Fly asked staff to contact and draft a letter to Delegate Roslyn Tyler and Senator L. Louise Lucas to voice the Board’s concerns regarding the potential closing of VDOT’s Waverly Residency Office closing.
ITEM 4(c) – County Administrator’s Report

ITEM 4(c)1 – Animal Pound Status Report 
· Mr. George E. Morrison, III, Deputy County Administrator, reported that on May 4, 2009, staff contacted other localities (via email) to ask if they would be willing to house animals from the Sussex Pound. To date, there has been no response.  The next step will be to attempt to personally meet with the chief administrative officers and/or directors.

· Staff and County Attorney will need to review the statutes and determine the legality of the County relinquishing its animal control responsibilities to a private organization. 
· Recently, a citizen was bitten by a cat; the cat tested negatively for rabies.
· Animal Control staff is continuing to pick up puppies that are testing positive for parvo.
· Staff visited BARK, a not for profit agency located in Hanover County that accepts animals; this organization does not believe in euthanizing animals.

· Staff is also enforcing kennel licensing, to ensure that all dogs have current shots.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR PARKER, seconded by SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby authorizes staff to study and review the animals’ medical issues and funding required to bring the Animal Control Department into compliance.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 4(c)2  – Consent Order – Animal Pound

County Administrator Jones advised that included in the Board packet is a copy of the signed Consent Order agreed to by Dr. Richard L. Wilkes, DVM, State Veterinarian and the County. The fine has been reduced from $17,600.00 to $1,000.00, provided the conditions contained in the Order are met. Staff met with representatives at the State Vet’s Office today and the consent order was approved.
ITEM 4(c)3 – EMS Grant Report and Request

Public Safety Coordinator, Eddie T. Vick, advised the Board that both of Sussex County’s Emergency Medical Services agencies (Waverly and Stony Creek Rescue Squad) received an Office of Emergency Medical Services grant in January 2009.  Staff is in the process of working through some issues to get both units ordered.  The urgency is critical due to the recent EPA (Environmental Protection Agency) regulation that has come into effect. These regulations are affecting the engines that can be used in the future and limited supplies are available.  Once the current supply of diesel engines is depleted, all future units will be gasoline engines. The current ambulances are priced with the 2009 chassis with the diesel engines. The information below outlines the grant each agency receives and, the amount of local funding needed to order the units.  Both agencies have chosen the same vendor and would like to purchase the unit off an existent contract (Florida Sheriff’s Association). The base amount of the ambulance on the contract is $102,877.00 and the description is a Ford E 450, Type III, ambulance. The contract information was sent via email to County Attorney Thompson for review.  

 

Stony Creek Rescue Squad:
 
The Stony Creek Rescue was awarded an 80/20 grant.  The base grant amount is $110,000.00.  Stony Creek Rescue Squad will receive $88,011.20 from the grant program.  The ambulance that the agency wants to purchase is $124,062.00, which includes some minor changes and a power operated stretcher.

 

Waverly Rescue Squad:
 
The Waverly Squad was awarded a 50/50 grant.  Their base amount is also $110,000.00.  Waverly Rescue Squad will receive $55,007.00 from the grant program.  The ambulance they want to purchase is $123,845.00, which also includes some minor changes, a manually operated stretcher, and a stair chair.  Below is the breakdown and summary:

 

  Agency      Base            Ambulance        Equipment      Total             Local Match  

 

SCVRS    $102,877.00   $113,062.00       $11,000.00       $124,062.00   $36,050.80

 

WRS        $102,877.00   $117,310.00       $6,535.00         $123,845.00   $ 68,838.00

 

                                                                    Total                $247,907.00   $104,888.80 

 

Mr. Vick requested that the Board of Supervisors grant permission to proceed and order both ambulances.  There is $150,000.00 in the Fiscal Year 2008/2009 Budget for these ambulances. Included in the Board packet is a letter of support from the Sussex County Fire and Rescue Association in support for the purchase of the Waverly ambulance.  As done previously, Sussex County will order the ambulances and provide the vendor with the Purchase Order number. Both ambulances will be titled to Sussex County and, will be added to the County’s insurance policy. The agencies will reimburse the county, once their paperwork and requirements are met with the Office of Emergency Medical Services.  After the ambulances arrive, funding from the reimbursement will be used to offset the cost of moving the radios from the old ambulance to the new one.  However, concerns had been raised in buying the ambulances off a non-Virginia contract.  The Board tabled this request until the May 28, 2009 meeting.
 
ITEM 4(c)4 – Emanuel Tire Company Sublease

County Administrator Jones presented information on this item. Atlantic Waste Disposal, Inc. seeks permission from Sussex County to sublease three acres of property located at 3474 Atlantic Lane, to The Emanuel Tire Company for the following activities: (a) receiving or weighing-in of tires, (b) the shredding and stockpiling shredded rubber for landfill use in accordance with the terms of the conditional use permit (“CUP”) and all other permits necessary and required for the conduct of its operations during the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m., Monday through Saturday. The term of the lease is for a period of five years and the annual rent is $10,000 payable in advance in one installment. As additional rent, Emanuel Tire will shred up to 1600 tires per month, or the equivalent of two 28-foot trailers, at no charge to Tenant/Sublandlord or Landlord.  A copy of the sublease has been provided to County Attorney Thompson for review and comment and is included in the May 21, 2009 Board packet.
County Attorney Thompson reported two changes to the contract, removal of the automatic renewal clause and the addition to “save and hold harmless the County” at the appropriate section.

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby approves of the Sublease dated March 31, 2009 between Atlantic Waste Disposal and The Emanuel Tire Company, with the changes as stated by the County Attorney.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 4(c)5 – Occupancy Tax Ordinance

County Administrator Jones reported that the Occupancy Tax Ordinance Public Hearing has been scheduled for Thursday, June 18, 2009 (regular Board of Supervisors meeting). In answer to the questions asked by Mr. Thompson in his Memorandum of April 22, 2009, staff recommends the following:

Section 15-3. Exemptions: “No tax shall be payable hereunder on room rental paid to any hospital, medical clinic, convalescent home or home for the aged.”

“No tax shall be payable on the amount a hotel charges transients for the rental of banquet facilities to accommodate events of limited duration”

Section 15-4: Advertising payment or absorption tax prohibited. Remain as written.”

Section 15-7, at sub part (b): Report and remittance of tax. Remain as written.”

Section 15-7, at sub-part (c): Due date:” Remain as written.”
Section 15-8: Interest and penalties upon failure or refusal to remit tax. 10% delinquent penalty. 

Section 15-9: When the Commissioner to determine the amount of tax due. Remain as written.

Section 15-11: Preservation of records. Change the time from 2 years to 3 years.

Section 15-12: Powers and duties of the Commissioner and Treasurer generally; rules and regulations. Rules and regulations should be left to the Treasurer’s standard and general office and business guidelines without mention in the statute.

Section 15-13: Penalty for violation of Article.  Civil fine as written. No jail time.

ITEM 4(c)6 – Industrial Parks Progress Reports
County Administrator Jones advised that a pre-scoping meeting regarding traffic analysis for the industrial parks has been held with the Virginia Department of Transportation.  The finding should be forwarded to the County by the end of June 2009.

Also, information from the Tobacco Commission’s grant program will be forwarded to the Board next week.
ITEM 4(c )7 – Circuit Court Clerk’s Request
Gary Williams, Circuit Court Clerk, addressed the Board and requested the restoration of the 3% ($9,383.00) budget cut.  As a result of the cuts, he will have to reduce the hours of one staff person.

Chairman Fly advised that the Finance Committee will discuss this issue at their meeting on May 26, 2009.
ITEM 4(c)8 – Waverly Rescue Squad Letter
County Administrator Jones advised the Board that included in the late agenda packet is a letter from the Waverly Rescue Squad, Inc.  The letter  reads:

Dear Ms. Jones:

On behalf of the Board of Directors of the Waverly Rescue Squad, I wish to advise the Board that the squad is making plans to begin “billing for services.”  It is our long range goal to become financially self sufficient.  The County has supported us financially in the past and we hope that this support will continue until we can reach a time that we can take on all of the financial responsibilities to operate our organization.

We have not made this decision without thought or debate.  While Sussex County has taken on a large part of the cost of operating our squad, our donations have declined dramatically. Recently, we have relied on our savings to operate the squad.  We are a proud organization, but reality is that we need a certain amount of funds to operate, thus we have made a decision that we hope will not only solve our operational expense problems, but eliminate the need for taxpayer assistance.
Waverly Rescue Squad and the surrounding community are forever indebted to the County of Sussex for its current and continued support.  It is our hope that by fiscal year 2010-2011, we will be able to absorb the cost of the paid crew as well as funding for vehicle equipment in future years.  However, with no prior experience, we will not know until later exactly what to expect.

Finally, we understand that the public may not immediately understand our need to make this change, but we hope our ability to continue to respond along with reduced need for taxpayer help will prove beneficial in the end.  Please attach this letter with the Board packets for Thursday.

Very truly yours,

William B. Savedge

President
ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby supports the Waverly Rescue in its efforts to become financially self-sufficient.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

ITEM 4(d) – Treasurer’s Report
As reported by Sussex County Treasurer, Onnie Woodruff, the statement of money in the banks to the credit of Sussex County as shown in the Treasurer’s Books at the close of the business April 30, 2009 was $25,401,366.45.  (A copy of the Treasurer’s Report is retained in the May 21, 2009 Board packet).
ITEM 4(e) – Commissioner of the Revenue - absent
ITEM 4(f) – Sheriff’s Department Report

ITEM 4(f)1 – JAG Recovery Funds
Sheriff Bell addressed the Board and reported that the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant has been submitted successfully.  The grant is in the amount of $20,801, and if received will be used to enhance communication capabilities by upgrading the portable radio system and making the portable radio system P-25 compatible.  The radios will be used by personnel in the patrol, court security and corrections divisions. 
ITEM 4(g) – Superintendent of Schools – no report
Chairman Fly asked County Administrator Jones to send a letter to the School Board advising them that the Board of Supervisors has approved $20 million dollars for elementary schools construction.

Supervisor Caple stated that he is not in agreement with additional discussion of the elementary school project.  The Board of Supervisors is simply delaying the project, but it is time to move forward.  The Board needs to appropriate the funding and allow the School Board to proceed with this project.

Chairman Fly again asked County Administrator Jones to send a letter to the School Board indicating that the Board of Supervisors has given approval of $20 million dollars for the elementary school construction project.

Supervisor Caple stated that the Board of Supervisors has prevented this construction of an elementary school for three years and it times to move on; some members of the Board of Supervisors are playing politics and not showing professional courtesy.

Supervisor Birdsong asked the Chair if he could address Mr. M. E. Morris (School Board member).

The Chair allowed this request.

Supervisor Birdsong asked School Board Member Morris his opinion of the elementary school construction project and asked if the School Board will agree to the construction of two elementary schools if the Board of Supervisors sends a letter to them.
School Board Member responded by advising Supervisor Birdsong that he could attend the School Board meetings for his response.
Dr. Charles H. Harris, III, School Superintendent advised that the majority of the School Board has voted for the construction of one elementary school.

Supervisor Parker stated that the School Board has the authority to build schools.  It is the Board of Supervisors’ responsibility to direct and guide the future of Sussex County. 

ITEM 4(h) –Director of Social Services – no report
ITEM 4(i) – County Attorney’s Report – no report
ITEM 5 – CITIZENS’ COMMENTS
Comments were heard from the following citizens:

· Mr. Al Peschke, Wakefield District –complained about the local newspaper not publishing his letter to the editor; Mr. Peschke read the letter which supported the School Board and Superintendent’s recommendation of one school; spoke in favor of one school; wants staff held accountable for management of money; opposes county vehicles being driven outside of county to employees’ residences.

· Mr. Keith C. Blowe, Courthouse District – asked if staffing of Animal Control could be done by a contractor; is in favor of Waverly Rescue Squad’s efforts to become financially self-sufficient, but we should consider the impact it may have on citizens; does the private vendors have a right to refuse to citizens; suggested using interns to assist with grant writing.

· Mr. Elliott Shands – has attended several meetings and continues to listen to the disagreement on the elementary school construction, is it personal or political? It costs more to build and operate two schools; the Board of Supervisors has totally disrespected the School Board in this matter; appears to be a racial issue. The majority of the students in Sussex County schools are black and it seems like the  Board of Supervisors wants to put our black children in anything. Let the School Board do their job.
· Mr. Fred Turck, Blackwater District – (distributed literature from the Department of Forestry Fire Wise Programs and Sussex County Animal Pound Aides) glad to see more positive moves at the Animal Pound; the Board of Supervisors and School Board should be looking to get the best school they can for the money, is in favor of one school; with regard to the proposal for the purchasing of ambulances for Stony Creek and Waverly Rescue Squads – purchase power stretchers for both squads; appalled at Mr. Fly’s comments at the May 4th Board meeting with regards to the Chinese restaurant in Waverly, when he stated: “I thought the dog problem in Waverly was eliminated when the Chinese restaurant opened;” this was degrading to the owners and the Town; Mr. turck asked for an apology;  the Department of Forestry can offer assistance to the County.

· Debbie Turck, Blackwater District – is in favor of one school; supports Waverly Rescue Squad in their efforts to become self sufficient; the SCAPA met on Tuesday and discussed the second incident of parvo at the pound; the situation was not addressed properly; there is not enough animals placed on Pet Finders; volunteers have served over five hundred hours; group will not clean anymore..
ITEM 6 – UNFINISHED BUSINESS

ITEM 6(a) – Animal Care Advisory Committee Report

Ms. Ann Joyner, President of the Animal Care Advisory Council, reported that the Wakefield Volunteer Fire Department has obtained a mask for animals; she commended the volunteers for the long hours that they have given; she took a dog to the Norfolk SPCA and was told that they will accept more small dogs; there are currently eight dogs at the pound that need to be placed; the County should be aware that not all rescue groups are good; she also reported that there is a gentleman who has contacted her who wants to volunteer to help socialize dogs; there are some things that still need to be done – the cat room and cages need improvement; the isolation rooms need attention; washer/dryer still not connected; volunteer handbook needs to be revised and distributed; animal pound staff needs to learn to clean the pound properly.
ITEM 6(b) - Buildings and Grounds Committee Report

Supervisor Birdsong, Chairman of the Building and Grounds Committee advised that he has not met with Mrs. Lyndia Person-Ramsey, Commonwealth’s Attorney to discuss office space needs. He advised the Board that he will contact her within the next five (5) days to schedule an appointment.
County Administrator Jones advised that County Administration, Finance, Planning and Building Departments may be in the next three (3) weeks.
ITEM 7 – NEW BUSINESS - none
ITEM 8 - RECESS

ON MOTION OF SUPERVISOR BIRDSONG, seconded by SUPERVISOR CAPLE and carried: RESOLVED that the Sussex County Board of Supervisors hereby recesses the May 21, 2009 meeting until 7:00 p.m. on May 28, 2009.
Voting aye: Supervisors Birdsong, Caple, Fly, Harrell, Parker

Voting nay: none

Absent: Supervisor Tyler

